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	City of Rochester, New Hampshire

                  Building, Zoning & Licensing Dept.
31 Wakefield Street * Rochester, NH 03867

(603) 332-3508 * Fax (603) 509-1912
Web Site: www.rochesternh.net



MINUTES OF THE ROCHESTER ZONING BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

MEETING OF April 9, 2014
(Approved May 14, 2014)

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers.

Roll Call:

Roll call was taken with the following members present

Members Present




    
Members Excused
Ralph Torr, Chair




    
Randy Lavallee
Lawrence Spector, Vice Chair 



Rose Marie Rogers, Alternate
Robert Gates

Robert Goldstein

Leo Brodeur, Alternate

Fidae Azouri, Alternate









Also present:  Jim Grant, Director, Director of Building, Zoning & Licensing
                       Karen Grenier, Building, Zoning & Licensing Secretary
These minutes are the legal record of the meeting and are in the format of an overview of the Zoning Board of Adjustment meeting.  It is neither intended nor is it represented that this is a full transcription.  A recording of the meeting is on file in the Building, Zoning & Licensing Svcs. Dept. for a limited time for reference purposes.
It may be copied for a fee.

Approval of Minutes:

The minutes of March 12, 2014 were reviewed. Mr. Goldstein made a motion to accept the minutes as written, Mr. Spector seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote.
The Chair asked if members had any conflict with tonight’s case.  There were no conflicts.  The Chair stated the four regular members and one alternate member would be voting on the cases this evening. 
The Chair stated that with the Board’s permission he would like to change the order of hearing the cases tonight.
Case 2014-06 would be heard first and case 2014-05 would be heard second because of the nature of the cases.  The Board members agreed unanimously.  Mr. Richard Lundborn from Norway Plains approached the podium in representation for Mr. & Mrs. Noel’s case this evening.  Mr. Lundborn read the five criteria.  The owners cannot apply for a building permit as the parcel in question is landlocked.  

Mr. Spector presented questions and there was conversation about a well and septic being on the land.  Mr. Goldstein suggested a stipulation to build beyond the 416.73 area.  The Chair asked if anyone wanted to speak for or against this variance.  No one came forward.  The Chair asked if there were any comments from the City Manager, there were none.  Mr. Grant shared his comments. “This re-subdivision will not be increasing density compared to site conditions prior to December 2012, as there was a lot (241-26) that was entitled to a building permit.”
The Chair closed the public hearing portion of this case and the members worked on their criteria sheets.  Mr. Gates made a motion to approve the variance for the following reasons: The variance will not be contrary to the public interest because it will not increase congestion in the streets.  The spirit of the ordinance is observed because the variance will not compromise the provision of adequate light and air.  Substantial justice is done because if granted, the benefit to this individual applicant outweighs any harm to the community as a whole.  The value of surrounding properties will not be diminished because it will not generate levels of noise, light, activity or traffic that are significantly different from that which currently exists. Mr. Gates made a motion to approve the variance with the following stipulation; there will be no building at all, in the area marked 80.08 ft. and 416.73 ft.  Mr. Goldstein seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote.
Mr. Grant advised the applicant any person directly affected by this decision has 30 days from today to appeal.
2014-05  Application by AT& T Mobility for a variance under Table 42.14 (D) (4) of the City’s Zoning Ordinance to permit a Wireless Communications Facility w/ tower to be

located in a Residential 1 zone, pursuant to Section 42.28 (C) of the Ordinance, RSA 674:33 and the Federal Telecommunications Act of 1996, and any and all relief within

the jurisdiction of the ZBA. Location: 156 A Lowell St. Map 244 Lot 2 Blk 1, R1 Zone.
Attorney Grossman from Anderson & Krueger, LLC, on behalf of New Cingular Wireless PCS. LLC, commonly known as AT & T Wireless, approached the podium. Attorney Grossman announced Mr. John Nestor, site specialist and announced the head of network design for this area to answer additional questions.  The real estate impact study was submitted for the record which is referenced in the variance package.  Mr. Grossman spoke of the gap in coverage of areas and the need of the 150 ft. tower.  He also explained the package that would be needed for the 50 x 50 ft. area compound to include a generator as back up for the loss of power.  The customers are the drive for the network development.  Attorney Grossman stated the everyday use of tablets, I phones and Androids with high speeds, is the drive for the consumers needs.  Mr. Goldstein did mention there was a tower he could see from the highway and there was discussion of co-location. Mr. Grant stated the City Ordinance does have requirements for co-location.  Mr. Spector had questions about using the possibility of using the water tower on Rochester Hill for this coverage area.  Mr. Grossman said the tank would not be high enough for the Old Dover Rd. coverage.  He also shared that building the tower is a costly project and AT & T would not be building if co-location was an option.  There was additional communication between Mr. Grossman and the Board Members. 
The Chair asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against this case.  Mr. Scott Thorp came forward, said he lived on 156 Lowell St. and addressed the Board.  He is a direct abutter and spoke against the case.  Currently Mr. Thorp looks out to the field from his home.  He does not want to look out at the blinking red light from the tower and additional noises from the tower high tension wires.  The trees will not hide the tower from Mr. Thorp’s backyard.  Mr. Thorp feels the tower will diminish the value on his property.  Mr. Grant and Mr. Goldstein referenced C-4 of the plans and saw the site is only partially underground utilities.  There was conversion about the option of all underground utilities.  Mr. Thorp stated there was ledge on the property so this would not be feasible all underground.  Mr. Thorp came forth and showed the Board exactly where his lot is and how he abutted the property.
The Vice Chair asked Attorney Grossman to come forward for discussion on why overhead utilities were needed. The Vice Chair asked Attorney Grossman to address Mr. Thorp if he would be pleased if underground utilities were used?  He stated that wasn’t the whole issue.  
The Chair asked if there was anyone who wanted to speak in favor of the case.  There were none.  The Chair asked Mr. Grant what was the City’s view on this case?  Mr. Grant stated there was an abutting property with three 300 ft. antennas.  There was still room to move closer to the rear lot line as there is 521ft.  The City Manager had no comments.
The Board members discussed the case.  Mr. Goldstein referenced the Londonderry similar case.

Attorney Grossman will provide the names of some consultants to the City, so as the City (Mr. Grant) can make that request for the study.  Mr. Gates moved to postpone the decision on the variance contingent on the information that will be presented from the independent study which is to be fulfilled the week before the May 14, 2014 Meeting.  
At the May 14th meeting a decision on the variance will be made, most likely with some stipulations.  Mr. Spector seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote.

Other Business: A letter from Attorney Pelech representing the case
#2014-03 was read by the Chair.  The request was to withdrawn the case from April 9, 2014 meeting and submit for the May 14, 2014 Zoning Board of Adjustment Meeting.
 Mr. Gates made a motion to postpone case #2014-03 applicants appearance before the Board to the May 14, 2014 meeting per the letter received from the Attorney Pelech for the case.  Mr. Spector made a motion to second the case.
The Vice Chair made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Gates seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously by roll call vote.
The meeting adjourned at 8:20 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

Karen L. Grenier, Building and Zoning Secretary
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